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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, May 18, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ADMINISTRATION OF OATH OF OFFICE TO STUDENT TRUSTEE FOR 2005-2006

Board President Honeychurch administered the oath of office to Makenzie Spillner, newly elected Student Trustee for 2005-06 and also congratulated her. 

4.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  

A.C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
None

Others Present:

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

5.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Dr. Perfumo indicated that the agenda was amended to include a Human Resources item which was the employment of Barbara J. Gross to analyze and implement new cash control procedures and cash reconciliations in anticipation of the District preliminary audit in June for the period 5/19/05 – 8/24/05 in the amount of $20,362.90.

Moved by ​​​​Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 7:03 p.m.

6. CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Government Code Section 54957.6


Agency Negotiator: Superintendent-President Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.


Employee Organization: Unrepresented employees: Administrative Leadership Group

(b)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: Ernesto V. Fuentes, J.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA

(c)    Conference with Real Property Negotiator


Property: 60 acres adjacent to the Vacaville Center, 1990 Akerly Drive

               Vacaville, CA 95688


Negotiating Parties: Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.; Willard Wright, Ed.D.


Under Negotiation: Price and terms

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 7:06 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at approximately 7:30 p.m.

7.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 7:32 p.m.

8.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.

9.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public.  

10.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED)

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
Terri Martin-McCaffrey reported that:

--ASSC collectively spent over 1,000 hours representing students on campuswide and ASSC committees this past year.  Through shared governance, some concern has been expressed about the value and reasonable consideration given to student input at the committee level.

--the administration supports the Student Center Bond Project in connection with Measure G and respects/recognizes the rights of students as enumerated in SB 135 and approved by the Board in 1998.

--over 150 activities were sponsored by ASSC and the clubs for 2004-05.  Highlights include a voter registration drive, a petition to support VTEA funding, a military resolution, and advocacy for students at the local, state and national level.

--ASSC financially supported campus capital improvement projects in the amount of $18, 084.69 and also the open house, graduation, scholarships, book loans, book grants, banquets (athletics, MESA and ASSC), Students Helping Students, staff and equipment needs in Student Development and other areas of the campus.  An additional $8,500 was provided to clubs over two semesters as general seed and activity money.  

Ms. Martin-McCaffrey thanked all ASSC members, Bookstore, faculty, staff, Maintenance, Graphics and all those who have supported ASSC this year.  

Board President Honeychurch expressed appreciation to Ms. Martin-McCaffrey for all of her work during the past three years in the leadership of ASSC.   

(b)
Academic Senate
Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, recognized and congratulated the following four instructors who were named Teacher of the Year by Alpha Gamma Sigma—Kheck Sengmany (Math/Science), Mary Ann Haley (Cosmetology), Lisa Giambastiani (English)and Alvin Stewart (Math/Science).

Academic Senate President Kropp reported that:

--at the last meeting of the Academic Senate for the semester, the Senate discussed the accreditation report and agreed to defer a vote to accept the report until 12 noon Friday to allow senators and constituents a reasonable time to review the second draft.

--the Senate thanked the subcommittee (Emily Blair, Michael Wyly, Ann Bevilacqua and Mary Gotch) for its work in drafting a new Academic Integrity policy and adopted the subcommittee’s recommendation on implementation of the policy.  The subcommittee has been disbanded as their charge has been completed.  The Senate is now in the second phase of academic integrity-- grade inflation.  The Senate will now look at its own grading practices and responsibilities with the encouragement of Dr. Hogue as they consider trends and how to address the problem at Solano if, in fact, grade inflation is a problem.  

--the Senate agreed to address the transfer mission of the College, particularly for underrepresented students as one of its main goals for next year. 

--second annual tenure reception for newly tenured faculty members was held on May 16.  Senator Sarah Nordin was commended for initiating this tradition.  

--the Senate has concerns about subjectivity of the proposed language in the proposed new Educational Administrator Employment contract, specifically, the last sentence of item 2, Appendix A of the proposed Board Policy 4800, “Employee understands that his/her employment in this administrative position is based upon trust, confidence, and anticipated cooperation and support in furtherance of the management of the District.” Academic Senate Kropp “begged” the Board to consider the negative impact the provision would have on the morale of all who work at Solano and urged the Board to eliminate the loyalty clause in the contract.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council 

Dr. Fuentes and Dr. Hogue presented brief reports on discussion and actions taken at the May 11, 2005 and May 18, 2005 Shared Governance Council meetings.  

Dr. Fuentes reported that on May 11, the SGC approved the revised College mission statement including student outcomes; reviewed the accreditation self-study; discussed proposed Policy 4800; discussed proposed job descriptions for Center Director (tabled); Parking Enforcement Officer (approved) and Program Developer (approved); heard about a new budget development process proposed by Dr. Wright and a proposed policy on disaster preparedness; listened to a first reading on the positions of Assistant Director of Facilities and Accounting Specialist; area reports including information on campus forums for the Vice President, Academic Affairs candidates; site visitation, CSEA training trip, new CSEA website and an update of CSEA constitution and bylaws; and graduation. 

Dr. Hogue reported that on May 18, the SGC approved the accreditation self-study; lively discussion was held on proposed Policy 4800; Center Director position description was removed from the agenda after much discussion; Assistant Director of Facilities and the Accounting Specialist position descriptions were approved; the new budget development process was approved; evening administration will be discussed again during the summer; the disaster preparedness policy was approved; the Board agenda was reviewed and area reports were brief. 

(d)
Superintendent-President

Dr. Perfumo announced the 2004-05 Manager of the Year, Ray Odgen. She and Board President Honeychurch presented him with a plaque, and everyone gave Mr. Odgen  “warm round of applause.”

Dr. Perfumo reported on the following activities:

· JUDO CLUB – finished the 2005 spring semester with a 94.1 percent win/loss percentage. The student athletes are enrolled in a judo class that meets only once per week and they competed against the giants of Stanford University, UC Berkeley, San Jose State University, San Francisco State University, UC Davis, Sacramento State University and established private judo clubs.

· 4th DEGREE BLACK BELT PRESENTATION WAS MADE BY BOARD PRESIDENT HONEYCHURCH AND DR. PERFUMO TO THE ASSISTANT SOLANO COLLEGE JUDO CLUB COACH – MEL KEUCH

Assistant Coach Keuch has volunteered his evenings and weekends, expertise and expenses for over 12 years to the students of Solano Community College. All those present, including the Judo Club students, gave assistant Coach Keuch a warm round of applause.

· MARKETING PLAN….coming June 1st Board meeting.

· OUTSTANDING STUDENT DANCE PRODUCTION…May 6th and 7th
“Some Days You Gotta Dance!” Dr. Perfumo commended Esther Pryor and all of the dance students on their outstanding performances.

· SHE HELD TWO CAMPUSWIDE FORUMS ON THE ERP, NEW BUDGET PROCESS AND HANDICAPPED PARKING.

· ACCREDITATION STEERING COMMITTEE has worked very hard and reached consensus on all items! Dr. Perfumo congratulates members of the Accreditation Steering Committee for their hard work on the development of the self-study, especially co-chairs Laurie Duesing and Sandra Rotenberg.

· TRAVIS AFB has been spared from closure! Dr. Perfumo serves on the Travis Regional Armed Services Committee that worked to save the base from closure. She also informed the Board that a “Salute to Travis” community appreciation event will be held on May 31 with Congresswoman Tauscher serving as Keynote speaker.

· EXCELLENT RETIREMENT AND RECOGNITION (R & R) EVENT LAST FRIDAY NIGHT – Dr. Perfumo gave thanks to the R & R Committee and also thanked Board President Honeychurch and Trustee Ubalde for attending and supporting employees who have earned recognition for their years of service at Solano.

· MAY 17 – SCC’S 80th FIRE FIGHTER I ACADEMY GRADUATION – Dr. Perfumo served as keynote speaker. Two students produced a CD with clips of training throughout the academy, 9/11, and firefighter heroes. Dr. Perfumo congratulated Chief Roy Pike for his inspiration to many young men and women to pursue fire fighting careers.

· SHE HELD HER LAST FACULTY COFFEE OF THE SEMESTER ON MAY 18, 2005

· DR. PERFUMO ATTENDED THE STATE COMMISSION ON FINANCE AND LEGISLATIVE ACADEMY (CFLA) FOR COMMUNITY COLLEGES MEETING LAST FRIDAY ON GOVERNOR’S MAY REVISE – Dr. Perfumo reported on the following items:

· Growth remains at 3 percent;

· COLA raised from3.93 percent to 4.23 percent

· 2 percent addition added to local retirement contribution still remains;

· $40 million in equalization money added since January;

· Prop. 98 share – increase for community colleges from 10.35 percent to 10.46 percent;

· Career & Technical Education Initiative of $37.4 million.

· GRADUATION – WEDNESDAY, MAY 25, 2005. Dr. Lewis distributed and reviewed information with Board members and administrators on their participation in Commencement.

· Bond Update

Al Rosen, Program Manager, highlighted Bond activities including: Vallejo Center – anticipate receipt of 75 percent construction documents in two weeks with an updated estimate; Vacaville  Center project – evaluating the proposal for master planning services; Building 100 – Learning Resource Center has concluded the pre-design and programming phase of the project and we can now proceed with the schematic design phase; Buildings 300, 500 and 1500 – a contract was awarded to Alten Construction who is mobilizing to begin work on the buildings as soon as they are vacated and relocated into swing space, possibly early June; Building 400 – the final presentation was made to the Student Services Committee for design development phase.  The estimate is currently being evaluated and commencement of our construction documents is anticipated in two or three weeks. The Nut Tree Center project remains in close-out status. Building 1400 (Student Center) – the first meeting of the Committee with the architect to begin pre-design and programming was held. Building 1800B – occupancy is anticipated for June; Hydronics project – is still at the Division of the State Architect’s office; however, drawings should return in a matter of weeks and bidding scheduled to begin with work taking place this summer.   Currently, Kitchell is poised to release a request for proposals for furniture for Buildings 300, 500 and 1500.  

11.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) 
Minutes for the Meeting of May 4, 2005
Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2005-06, Gratuitous Service, Request for Unpaid Leave of Absence, Resignation

Administrative and Business Services

(c) Warrant Listings

(d) Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-33

(e) Recommendation for Award of District Food Services Contract

Academic Affairs
(f)   Angus-Hamer, Inc. Support

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 

12.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed from the Consent Agenda.

13.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS—ACTION ITEMS


Human Resources

(a) Proposed New Administrative Leadership Group Board Policy 4800 and a New Educational Administrator’s Contract

Randy Erickson from Zampi & Associates, presented this item indicating that changes were made to the proposed policy and contract in consultation with senior administration after concerns had been expressed at the last Board meeting.  Changes made to the proposed Policy 4800 and the Educational Administrator’s contract dealt with the number of days that an administrator could be absent before being required to provide medical verification (4880.1 of the policy and paragraph six of the Educational Administrator’s contract) and whether the Superintendent-President had the sole discretion on the termination/discipline of administrators.  Mr. Erickson pointed out that under the Education Code, the Superintendent-President can, in no way, act on her own without Board action.   Therefore, a clarification was made on page 32 of the draft document under 4870.3, subsection B, subsection 2 b. on page 19 of the Educational Administrator’s contract that the administrator is given reasonable opportunity to address the concerns in a statement of grounds prior to final Board action in front of the Superintendent, which Mr. Erickson explained that the Superintendent-President is not taking the final action, but the Board.  An additional provision was also included that the Board may, at its discretion, allow the administrator to address the Board prior to it taking final action.  Mr. Erickson further stated that with the written statement that is provided to the employee and the meeting  with the Superintendent-President, the legal due process is “more than satisfied” as far as requirements that are obligated on the District.   

Mr. Erickson also spoke about the concern raised on whether paragraph two of the proposed contract impinges on free speech rights of administrators.  Mr. Erickson read the proposed language:  “Employee understands that his/her employment in this administrative position is based upon trust, confidence, and anticipated cooperation and support in furtherance of the management of the District.”  Mr. Erickson informed the Board that this language sets forth the legal obligations of administrators under current law.  He stated that the language was taken “almost directly” from a court case that was interpreting statutes in the Education Code regarding administrators explaining why they have no property rights in their position, why they are not entitled to a full hearing like members of the classified unit or academic unit.  He explained that an administrator may not be discharged for exercising free speech rights and voicing an opinion on issues; however, the District may non-renew the employment of an administrator if the District has lost confidence in the administrator, does not trust their judgment or determines that the administrator cannot work with senior management and no hearing is required.  

In response to a question from Board President Honeychurch, Mr. Erickson indicated that the proposed revision does not inhibit a person’s First Amendment rights at all and there is no prior restraint on what a person can say in voicing his/her opinions.  

Diane White, CTA President, expressed appreciation to Board members and to all who are making efforts toward a collegial environment.  Ms. White distributed copies of California Public Employee Relations Act and Article 25 regarding Maintenance of Conditions.  She indicated that the District has an obligation to come to CTA and negotiate items when they have an impact on items within the scope of representation.  With respect to Article 25, CTA President White asked the Board to direct the Superintendent-President to bring the matter to the negotiating table as quickly as possible in the event the Board chooses to approve proposed Policy 4800.  She stated that CTA would like to meet and negotiate on the implications of seniority and the placement of people on salary schedules.  

Ms. White also made comments concerning the campus environment from a history teacher’s perspective and a member of the campus community, not as CTA President.  She expressed concern that the proposed policy would instill fear in people and provided some historical examples on civil rights, particularly on subjectivity in a political system or policy and abuse of power.  

Moved by Trustee Wilkerson and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the Proposed New Administrative Leadership Group Board Policy 4800 and a New Educational Administrator’s Contract.  The motion passed with the majority vote.  Trustee Claffey, Trustee McCaffrey and Trustee Ubalde voted “no” on the motion.

Administrative & Business Services

(b) Reappoint Members of the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee and Authorization to Advertise for New Members

The following CBOC members were recommended for reappointment:

Member

City

Organization Representing
Anita Hawkes

Vallejo

Business

Tom Snyder

Vallejo

Senior

Joe Thomas

Benicia
Other/Civic/Professional

Gaylord Whitlock
Fairfield
College Foundation/Boosters

The following seats need to be filled:

Member

City

Organization Representing
Eugene Johnson
Vacaville
Other/Civic/Professional

Lisa LaFarga

Suisun

Enrolled Student

John Nerland

Vacaville
Taxpayers’ Association

District staff recommends reappointing the indicated members for an additional two-year term and requests authorization to fill the remaining seats by advertising in the local papers.

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Keith to reappoint the indicated members for an additional two-year term and authorize filling the remaining seats by advertising in the local newspaper as recommended. The motion passed unanimously.

(c) AB 2910 Quarterly Financial Report, Third Quarter, FY 2004/05

Moved by Trustee Claffey and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the AB 2910 Quarterly Financial Report, Third Quarter, FY 2004/05. The motion passed unanimously. 
Academic Affairs

(d)
Accreditation Self Study

Dr. Hogue, Accreditation Liaison Officer, presented the accreditation self-study final draft indicating that all members of the campus community were invited to participate in the self-study.  Two drafts were done and were reviewed by the steering committee and four standard chairs and co-chairs and a consensus was reached on the content.  Dr. Hogue indicated that the final draft will continue to be refined; however, not in substance.  References will be included.  The finished product must be sent to the Accrediting Commission no later than August 5.   The site visit will be held in October.  

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Trustee Keith for approval of the final draft of the accreditation self study.  The motion passed unanimously. 

(e) Request for Approval of Curriculum Actions as Submitted by the Curriculum Committee, a Subcommittee of the Academic Senate during the Spring 2005 Semester

Robin Arie-Donch presented this item and made particular note of new astronomy courses which will afford more opportunities for transfer courses for students to the University of California and California State University systems.  Ms. Arie-Donch also informed the Board that the Curriculum Committee worked collaboratively with the Senate to begin discussion on a process and procedure for approval and evaluation of proposals to modify the general education structure.  

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of curriculum actions as submitted by the Curriculum Committee of the Academic Senate during the Spring 2005 Semester.  The motion passed unanimously. 

(f) Approval of 2005 Small Business Development Center Contract Between Solano Community College and San Jose State University Foundation
Chuck Eason, Director of the Small Business Development Center, indicated that the contract is the same amount as last year for $90,000 and there is a one-to-one match.  

Moved by Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the 2005 Small Business Development Center contract between Solano Community College and San Jose State University Foundation.  The motion passed unanimously. 

14.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) Proposed Job Description for Program Developer: Contract Education and Community Services
Dr. Ernesto Fuentes, Director of Human Resources, presented the proposed job description for the new position of Program Developer.  This position would be at the same level as the Director of Community Services or level 42.  

This item will return for action under Non-Consent items at the June 1, 2005 Board meeting.

(b)
Proposed Job Description for Center Director

Dr. Ernesto Fuentes, Director of Human Resources, presented the proposed job description for the new position of Center Director and clarified that the position is a classified management position.  

Diane White, CTA President, expressed concerns about the change from a 60 percent faculty coordinator to a classified management position.  She informed the Board that the release time for the faculty coordinator and the specific language regarding the coordinator positions were negotiated with CTA and are included in Article 27 of the CTA contract.  Ms. White indicated that the District opened on Article 27 and therefore, all of the positions and specifications of the article are on the bargaining table for the teams to discuss.  It was noted that the item had been removed from the Shared Governance Council agenda and that she had asked that this item also be removed from the Governing Board agenda.  On behalf of CTA, Ms. Diane requested that this item be allowed to proceed through the negotiations process.  

Leslie Rota expressed concerns about the proposed job description based on her seven years of experience at 60 percent released time as the Vacaville Center Coordinator.  Ms. Rota expressed her concern about the need to increase FTES to 500 at the centers and have various types of courses to attract students; have dynamic, educational  leadership; educational requirements of at least a bachelor’s degree  and experience at a community college.  Ms. Rota recommended that a dean-level position be hired to supervise Vacaville, Vallejo and Travis off campus centers and that the 60 percent release time faculty be maintained.  

Dr. Hogue also spoke to this item and indicated that there are different ways to manage centers.  He stated that it is very important to get community support for the Vallejo Center, particularly, between now and the time it opens.  He expressed his thoughts that community college experience would be preferred; however, experience at some other educational institution would also apply.  He expressed his beliefs that the proposed job description could work and is much less expensive than a Dean.  Dr. Hogue also communicated that the division deans maintain the control to determine the disciplines and scheduling of classes to be taught at the off-campus centers.  

Board President Honeychurch directed that this item be studied taking into account consideration of the comments expressed by Diane White and Leslie Rota prior to the item returning to the Board agenda.  

(c)
Revenue and Expenditure Report for the Period Ending April 30, 2005

Dr. Willard Wright, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services, submitted the General Fund Revenue and Expenditure report for the period ending April 30, 2005 for Board information.  Dr. Wright advised the Board that everything is tracking well with no major concerns.  

Dr. Wright informed the Board that this is the last SCCCD Board meeting he will attend as he has accepted the position of Vice Chancellor of Business Administration with Yuba Community College effective July 1.   Board President Honeychurch thanked Dr. Willard Wright for his years of service to the College and stated that Dr. Wright has done a great job here.  On behalf of the Governing Board, Board President Honeychurch extended best wishes to Dr. Wright in his new endeavor.  A reception is being planned for Dr. Wright on June 28th to which all Board members will be invited.  

Trustee Wilkerson inquired about the expenses to date listed in the bond report as they relate to the Revenue and Expenditure Report which appears to be a difference of $1.9 million.  Kitchell will follow up on Trustee Wilkerson’s question and provide clarification on the matter.

15. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

16.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 9:13 p.m. 

17. CLOSED SESSION

(a) 
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Government Code Section 54957.6


Agency Negotiator: Superintendent-President Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.


Employee Organization: Unrepresented employees: Administrative Leadership Group

(b) Conference with Real Property Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: Ernesto V. Fuentes, J.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA

(c) Conference with Real Property


Property: 60 acres adjacent to the Vacaville Center, 1990 Akerly Drive

               Vacaville, CA 95688


Negotiating Parties: Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D.; Willard Wright, Ed.D.


Under Negotiation: Price and terms.

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 9:20 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:29 p.m.

18.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 9:30 p.m.

19.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board took no action in Closed Session but discussed labor negotiations and real property acquisition. 

20.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:32 p.m.
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    APPROVED






DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D., PRESIDENT

 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
